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Massachusetts Senate Minority Leader
State House, Room 308
Boston, MA 02133-1310

Dear Senator Tarr:

Thank you for your April 1, 2013, letter regarding New England groundfish. As you indicated,
the proposed catch limit reductions for 2013 which were recommended to us by the New
England Fishery Management Council are substantial. We have given serious consideration to
the many requests for interim measures that would reduce rather than end overfishing in the new
fishing year. On the advice of NOAA General Counsel, we have determined that such measures
are beyond the scope of what we may legally implement under Magnuson-Stevens Act sections
304(e)(6) and 305(c). Setting aside legal restrictions, I believe it would not be justified or
prudent to allow overfishing for another year on Gulf of Maine cod, given its continued declining
status. Nor is it appropriate to exercise for Gulf of Maine haddock. I have attached a January
24, 2013, letter from Regional Administrator John Bullard to the New England Council that
outlines in detail why we are unable to use interim measures to allow continued overfishing in
fishing year 2013.

We cannot, as you suggest, suspend the implementation of the cod, haddock, and yellowtail
flounder catch limits for the 2013 fishing year. To do so would be inconsistent with our
mandated Magnuson-Stevens Act responsibilities.

Higher landings of cod and yellowtail flounder off of Gloucester during March-May are a
recurring seasonal pattern associated with spawning aggregations. These peaks have occurred
regularly over the past decade or so, but are not good indicators of total abundance. Also, in
recent years, these pulses in seasonal landings have been shorter, with lower peaks and lower
total landings for the period. Our systematic trawl survey and the fishery independent
information provided by our Canadian and state partners, including the Massachusetts Division
of Marine Fisheries, continue to show very low recruitment and low biomass for numerous
species, including cod and haddock in the Gulf of Maine. We also continue to hear from many
fishermen that cod are indeed difficult to find and, when found, the concentrations are low in
comparison to recent history.

We are aware of the University of Washington study you cite. We draw your attention to the
paper’s conclusion that when productivity shifts to a lower rate, catches must be lowered since a
stock in a low-production regime cannot support the same yield as when the stock is in a high-
production regime. This is also the case if the lower productivity is attributable to lower
abundance. In either case, lower catches are called for. The important thing is to detect shifts in
abundance early enough to manage catch in order to avoid stock collapse.




We share your concern that the best available scientific information be used in setting catch
limits. As you know we have recently completed extensive benchmark stock assessments for
Cape Cod yellowtail flounder, and Gulf of Maine haddock, and two for Gulf of Maine cod, all of
which produced consistent results. Little would be gained by doing these again at this time.

We continue to identify management flexibility where possible to help mitigate impacts on
fishermen and communities. For example, we are proposing to provide carryover of unused
quota into the new fishing year, a decrease in minimum fish sizes (designed to allow fishermen
to more fully land the fish they catch), and numerous regulatory exemptions to provide more
efficient fishing operations. We are also analyzing options for providing access to some
groundfish year-round closure areas. We have already implemented or are developing actions to
allow better utilization of redfish, monkfish, and dogfish, with the intent of providing additional
directed fishery revenue to groundfish fishermen. We are continuing to develop a quota trading
mechanism with Canada through the Transboundary Management Guidance Committee that
could provide additional yellowtail flounder for the U.S. fishery. We are hopeful that the trade
process can be implemented before the end of the 2013 fishing year.

In anticipation of the low 2013 catch limits, Acting Secretary of Commerce Blank declared a
fishery disaster in late summer of 2012. While Congress has not provided disaster funding, this
declaration does allow the Small Business Administration to provide low interest, long-term
loans to affected parties. The Department of Commerce Economic Development Administration
has initiated dialog with many New England coastal communities to begin development of long-
term strategies. We have also committed to fully funding the regulatory required elements of at-
sea monitoring for the upcoming fishing year.

We will continue to work creatively with the New England Fishery Management Council, and to
engage fishing communities, as we work together to preserve both the fishery and the
communities dependent on it. If you have any further questions, please contact April Boyd,
Assistant Secretary for Legislative and Intergovernmental Affairs, at (202) 482-4981.

Sincerely,

Ao

«P ohn K. Bullard
Regional Administrator
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